 MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE PARISH COUNCIL HELD IN THE 

  
COUNCIL CHAMBER, VESTRY HALL ON THURSDAY
 13TH AUGUST 2015
The Chairman read out the following statement:

Members are required to declare any interests, dispensations, predetermination or lobbying on items on this agenda.  Members are reminded that changes to the Register of Interests should be notified to the Clerk.

No interests were registered.
PRESENT: Cllrs. Cook, Clifford, Fairweather, Fermor, Goodchild, Hall, Hartley, Holmes, Kemp, Rook, Swann and Veitch.
APOLOGIES: Cllrs. Bunyan, Franks and Smith
The Chairman read out the following statement.
MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING:

77:  The Chairman, Cllr. B. Veitch proposed that the Minutes of the Meeting held on the 9th July be adopted as a true record. Cllr. Hall pointed out that Cllr. Franks had attended the meeting but his name had been omitted. The Clerk apologised and amended the Minutes accordingly.  Cllr. Hall then asked for an addition to be added to page 3 regarding material considerations, this was added and then an error on page 4 item 62 line 4 change from “enough” to “significant”. Cllr. Veitch then proposed that the amended Minutes be adopted.  This was seconded by Cllr. Fermor and agreed.
CHAIRMANS REPORT:

78:  The Chairman referred to the front page article in last week’s Courier and informed Members that she had composed a letter of response but had decided not to send this and wait for more positive news before responding. She had hoped that the Courier reporter would be attending this evening to give us feedback from the poll.  She stated that she was determined to get a community centre built and if Wilkes Field fell through it would be built somewhere else.  She believed there is a proven desire from parishioners for a community centre.  She reminded Members not to put anything in an email that you would not be happy to be made public.  All Members had been provided with Standing Orders, Financial Regulations and the Good Councillors Guide at the May meeting and there was good advice contained in these documents which should be followed. There were also terms of reference for all the committees and if Members are on these committees they should be happy with the terms of reference.  

Cllr. Veitch informed Members that she had been invited to a meeting of the St. George’s Institute Committee where she had been surprised at a suggestion from Jenny Bradbury from Action with Communities in Rural Kent that they should ask the Parish Council to raise a loan from the Public Works Loans Board and then give it to them as a grant i.e. £300,000 to put on the precept and then give to them as a Charity.  She stated that this is for information only as she needs to take advice from the Clerk.  
Cllr. Veitch thanked Cllr. Rook for standing in for her on Monday for the Britain in Bloom judging.  She thanked everyone for their help with litter picking.  With regard to Sissinghurst Fete, some Members are already manning stands and she thanked everyone for volunteering their help.

Cllr. Swann stated that the majority of councillors were on the Parish Council to support the people of Cranbrook and Sissinghurst.  He felt that some had joined for their own agenda and he would like to ask them what their agenda is. Cllr. Hall suggested that this was not the right time to discuss this.  Cllr. Veitch suggested issues should be raised in the relevant committees.  Cllr. Fairweather suggested perhaps the discussion could be held in an extraordinary meeting.  The Chairman reminded Members that the Council should work as a team.

NOMINATIONS – COMMITTEE MEMBERS:
79:
The Chairman informed Members that two councillors wished to join committees.  She proposed that Cllr. Goodchild join Burials and Properties, this was seconded by Cllr. Cook and agreed. She then proposed that Cllr. Swann join the Community Centre Committee.  This was seconded by Cllr. Holmes and agreed. Joy Temple confirmed that she did not wish to join the Community Centre Committee but she would attend as a member of the public.

AUDIO RECORDING OF MEETINGS:

80:
In the absence of Cllr. Hartley who had asked for this item to be on the agenda, the Chairman suggested that we defer this item until after the reports from committees to enable him to present his case.  This was agreed.

COMMUNITY CENTRE COMMITTEE:
81: Cllr. Veitch referred to the report of the meeting held on the 21st July and invited questions. She informed Members that an informal meeting had been held on the evening prior to the meeting which had not been clerked but she had identified the issues raised so that they were documented in these Committee Minutes.. Cllr. Hall mentioned that she had spoken to David Summers and he was not happy with the some of the content of the Minutes which she then proceeded to relay to Members.  Cllr. Veitch informed Members that an email from David Summers with his comments will be filed with the Minutes. Responding to a question from Cllr. Cook regarding item 10/15 line 7 regarding “all concerns expressed” and what were those concerns, Cllr. Veitch stated that some progress had been made on some of the issues raised and that no one person would make any decisions – it will be a democratic decision made by Full Council.  She then proposed that the report be adopted. This was seconded by Cllr.  Fermor and agreed.

POLICY & RESOURCES COMMITTEE:

82:
Cllr. Goodchild referred to the report of the meeting held on the 11th August and he pointed out a typing error on item 23/15 first line. This had already been amended. He invited questions.  Cllr. Fermor enquired on the new owner of Banghams.  Members noted that there were various rumours on who the new owner was but this was not known at present.  Cllr. Goodchild proposed adoption of the report; this was seconded by Cllr. Fermor and agreed.
PLANNING & PRESERVATION COMMITTEE:

83:
In the absence of Cllr. Bunyan, Cllr. Cook reported that there had been two recent meetings held and the Minutes had been circulated.  He referred specifically to the application for Cobnut Close, the Gladman appeal in Common Road and the application for Chilworth.  

BURIAL GROUNDS & PROPERTIES COMMITTEE:

84:
 Cllr. Clifford referred to the report of the site meeting held on the 14th July and informed Members that generally the cemeteries were in good order as far as grass cutting but there some outstanding items which the contractors had not undertaken as part of the contract and he would be meeting them to discuss the issues together with Cllr. Swann. With regard to 06/15 the badger problem in St. Dunstan’s had been dealt with and with regard to 08/15 tarmac in front of the Golford Chapel, he informed Members that an estimate will be sought.  He then proposed that the report be adopted; this was seconded by Cllr. Cook and agreed.
ECONOMIC & COMMUNITY COMMITTEE:

85:
Cllr. Holmes informed Members that the next meeting was scheduled for the 22nd September and he reminded his committee members that it had been agreed that they would all speak to three businesses in the Town and he would like the information in readiness for the meeting.
ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE REPORT:
86: 
Cllr. Rook reported that the drainage work in the Crane Valley had been completed and the soil could not be spread where initially thought but a compromise had been agreed.  He informed Members that at least three years ago, he had met Kent Highways together with the Clerk and Peter Mellor representing CCAAC to discuss the trees in the High Street which were causing a problem. It had been agreed that these would be removed and replaced with a slow growing species and the paving and surfacing would be repaired.  Nothing has happened.  The Clerk is chasing this up. Cllr. Hall asked why they were not being pollarded.  It was pointed out that it was the tree roots causing the damage. Cllr. Cook mentioned that even during the deluge of rain today he was pleased to report that he had walked through the Tanyard and there were no problems.
AUDIO RECORDING OF MINUTES:

87:
Cllr. Hartley having joined the Meeting stated that looking to the future there seems to be a more efficient manner of recording meetings; it is the way the world is going.  Taking minutes is not the most rewarding. He had a strong gut feeling that we could be using resources more efficiently.  With the best will in the world it is very very difficult for the Clerks to record the meetings to contain all the words and discussion.  If the minutes are not complete then that leaves open potential problems with what is in and what is not.  Governments own direction and indeed law is that any member of the public can record meetings in the interest of transparency.  He detected from the paper written by the Chairman that she had resistance.  She confirmed that she was totally against having audio recording.
Cllr. Hartley suggested that there were overriding issues with regard to transparency and also not enough engagement from the public.  Audio recording would provide a faithful record of what has been said and by whom.  We will learn as we go along. He stated that he would address some of the Chairman’s concerns regarding technical issues and financial matters.  He apologised for not being prepared this evening.  The Chairman invited comments from Members.  

Cllr. Rook stated that he had done his homework and had contacted a transcription company.  A verbatim transcript with a turnaround of 3 days and priced at 1000 words would be £13.90, for a two day turnaround it would be £16.25 and for a next day turnaround would be £18.25. Considering that there are around 18,000 words in a two hour meeting it could cost £250 per meeting and with 85 meetings per year it could cost £21,267.  He then compared this to what we were proposing to borrow for the community centre which was £20,000 every six months on a £1m loan.  Over the loan period the cost of transcripts would come out at £1063m. Cllr. Hartley stated that he had not mentioned verbatim recording.  He suggested a recording without the transcription.  Cllr. Rook stated that he would prefer to scan through one page of text rather than listen to two hours of recordings.

Cllr. Cook stated that the cost is going to be considerable and he thought it would be hard to explain to parishioners that this is a good use of their money.  There must be an element of trust between the councillors and the clerks and felt that there was an element of distrust which needed lancing.  Any recording would need to be made available to Members with transcription and he would be worried if only part of it were available.  The Minutes are a record of a meeting and a record of the proposals.  He stated that some comments do not need recording and he was quite happy that some comments he had made and which were not of any relevance had not been included.  He went on to say that audio recording was a complete waste of public money.

Cllr. Fermor agreed with these comments – we would need a transcription. She also thought it an appalling waste of taxpayer’s money.  She had worked for many years with parish councils both as a reporter and councillor and she had never come across so much sniping at the minutes, in the past there had been the odd typo but she had never heard of so much complaining.  It is an insult to our Clerks. She was totally against meetings being audio recorded.
Cllr. Swann reminded Members that we are one of the best parish councils in Kent.  He had been a councillor for twenty years.  With regard to transcripts he informed Members that our auditors ask to see the Minutes of part of the due process.  They need to be in writing.

Cllr. Fairweather stated that personally he was not averse to being recorded but he did not understand why we would want to record. If the Clerks have asked for minutes to be recorded to help them then it would be a different matter.  We need to ask ourselves the question why we want a verbatim record.  

Cllr. Clifford referred to Page 4 of our Standing Orders.  He stated that in the Palace of Westminster – Hansard records and publishes minutes.  He was concerned about the precept and that peoples purses have already been hit.  He leant towards the view of why do we need to do it? There are more important issues to deal with. 

Cllr. Kemp stated that personally he was in support, it encourages participation of working professionals. Cllr. Veitch quantified by saying that it was suggested that working councillors could only attend meetings in the evenings and that day time meetings could be recorded.  It is not possible for the Clerks to cover any more meetings which are convened in the evenings.  It is necessary for clerks to attend all formal meetings.

Cllr. Holmes stated that it was important that we have these matters debated when new technology becomes available.  He had always thought that our Minutes were a fair and accurate report of the meetings and he was not convinced that audio recording is a good use of public money.  

Cllr. Hall stated that Tunbridge Wells Borough Council as an open and accountable local authority already audio record their meetings. She knows that the Planning Meetings are recorded but she was not sure whether all the Committees are recorded. She noted that Tenterden record their meetings in sound only and had made the comment that it guards against members of the public recording the meeting and editing it. She suggested there was a misunderstanding regarding the original discussion on recordings and it was about discrimination to younger councillors.  It would allow them to take part in the business of the council – it is age discrimination in reverse, discriminating against the younger councillor. Recorded meetings could take place in the evenings without the Clerks needing to be there.  With regard to the comment made by Cllr. Swann relating to the auditors, she made the suggestion that they had not attended the meeting, the minutes are not proven.  Cllr. Clifford stated that this was not true.  The reports are ratified, so are the Minutes and then they are signed by the Chairman.
Cllr. Goodchild for the benefit of those that are keen on recording stated that in over forty years of experience of meetings only a few have been recorded.  He thought it detrimental to the tone and general warmth but if someone is aggressive this could be useful.  It would record what was said and how you said it.  We are volunteering for the good of our parishioners to work with the town and our parish.  He agreed with what the Chairman had written in her paper, we are not breaking any laws in our current processes and the Clerks bring a warmth to the procedure.  
Cllr. Veitch read out advice from TWBC confirming that they use a software package to record the meetings.  The files are enormous and difficult to manage. Typically after a 2.5 hour meeting the software takes twenty five minutes to “normalise” the recording and then a further ten minutes to take back up.  The recording is done via their installed conferencing equipment onto a standalone PC. The practice of recording the meeting must be announced before the meeting starts and the main purpose of recording meetings was to record all the discussions relating to planning decisions, so that if a decision was ever challenged they could go back.  They have only done recording since August 2014 and do not yet have experience of managing archives (especially on old technology) and haven’t yet had to access any of the recordings.  Cllr. Veitch stated that if private individuals or councillors want to record the meetings they can do so using their own technology.
The Chairman then closed the meeting and invited members of the public to comment.

Kim Fletcher stated that not having a Clerk at a meeting would be dangerous.  For new councillors, minutes fill in a lot of history. Joy Temple made the comment that when meetings are held during the day the majority of councillors can attend but for some councillors such as Cllr. Franks whose expertise could be relevant this option is not open to him.  Beryl Bancroft suggested that in one way it would be a good idea but it is not necessary for all meetings but how do you decide which meetings to record.  She was concerned about the expense and it is a legal requirement for a clerk to attend.  Currently there is information and minutes which people can read in advance of meetings. 
Borough Councillor James Hannam although noting that TWBC do record some of their meetings he did not think that this is always necessary and was not particularly cost effective.  He would read minutes but would not sit through a recording.  He reiterated that it was not cost effective and that written minutes are much better.  

The Chairman re-opened the Meeting.

Cllr. Rook informed Members that when he was a Borough Councillor that he had asked for a disc of a recording and couldn’t open it or find a programme which would open it.  Cllr. Smith had the same issue.  It was a total failure. 
Cllr. Swann reiterated the point that clerks have to attend meetings likewise officers have to attend borough meetings and minutes have to be taken.  Cllr. Veitch asked the Clerk whether she had any comments.  The Clerk confirmed that even if a recording was taken a hard copy of the minutes still has to be undertaken so therefore all this would do would be to add another process onto the Clerks workload. Clerks have to attend all Council and Committee meetings to ensure that they are legally compliant. Cllr. Hartley was invited by the Chairman to put forward a motion.  He declined the invitation.
Cllr. Veitch then proposed that:-

Any discussion on Audio recordings be shelved for at least six months.

This was seconded by Cllr. Rook.  There were seven votes for the motion, three against and two abstentions therefore the motion was carried.

The Chairman suggested this would give time for more research to be undertaken.

CRANBROOK CONSERVATION AREA ADVISORY COMMITTEE:

88:  Cllr. Swann referred to the Minutes of the meeting held on the 22nd July and referred specifically to the item regarding the dangerous paving in the High Street which had already been covered by Cllr. Rook under Environmental Management.  He also mentioned the Providence Chapel and ongoing discussions and we look forward to the building being repaired by the owners in conjunction with Tunbridge Wells Borough Council to ensure that the valuable listed building is not lost to the community.  The issue of pedestrian safety in Stone Street and the idea of hatching an area was discussed.  Cllr. Rook informed Members that some twelve years ago we had put forward this idea but it was rejected out of hand.  There is always the reply of no funding.  Another idea was to put white lines to artificially narrow the road to encourage vehicles to stop before they enter the narrow part but KCC have discounted this as they say the sight lines are not good enough. 
Cllr. Swann then asked to read out a statement.  He stated that as a Parish Council representative member of CCAAC he felt that he must report on an application for listing and an appeal for a review concerning buildings on the Cranbrook Engineering site.  A Member of this Parish Council has added CCAAC and its Chairman, Peter Mellor, to the names of the applicants without their consent or knowledge.  The application for listing was to TWBC and the application for a review was to the Department for Culture Media and Sport.  
Mr. Mellor is of course very angry his name being added without his knowledge as an applicant and these applications have never been put before the CCAAC Committee and certainly not approved by CCAAC.  The Councillor in question is not a Member of CCAAC and has never been co-opted as such as he claims.  All this could be considered as fraud, and at the very best deception, in order to try and influence decisions.  

Cllr. Kemp responded that Peter Mellor had read the documents and was happy with the content.

Cllr. Rook suggested Peter Mellor should write a written report.  Cllr. Swann reiterated his comment that Cllr. Kemp has not been co-opted onto CCAAC.  He stated that being a Member any co-option has to be agreed by the Committee.  Cllr. Kemp has not been co-opted by the Committee.  Cllr. Cook suggested that Cllr. Kemp’s actions were misrepresentation and malpractice. 

Cllr. Veitch stated that no actions needed to be taken by the Parish Council at this stage.  It was up to CCAAC and Peter Mellor to take any necessary action.  The Clerk confirmed that she had taken legal advice in the first instance when it became apparent that Tim Kemp had submitted the applications but he had done so as a private individual and not as a parish councillor.  Further advice may be necessary at a later date.  Cllr. Swann was concerned that views had already been formed because CCAAC was given as an applicant but Cllr. Veitch felt sure that Mr. Mellor will already have contacted TWBC and the other various bodies.   Cllr. Clifford felt this was parish council business, Cllr. Swann is an elected representative on CCAAC and is having to report this matter to us, he suggested that to supplement the verbal report there should be a written report on this delicate subject.  Cllr. Fairweather agreed stating that there should be written confirmation from Peter Mellor to the Parish Council as well as to the various other bodies.
KENT ASSOCIATION OF LOCAL COUNCILS:

89:  Cllr. Clifford had nothing to report.
ACTION WITH RURAL COMMUNITIES IN KENT:

90:  There was nothing to report.
CLERKS REPORT:


91:  The Clerk had nothing to report.
CORRESPONDENCE:


92:  Cllr. Veitch tabled one letter and one email from parishioners following the front page story last week.  Both supported the Parish Council with a desire for the community centre.
The Clerk read out a card from the Cranbrook Primary School PTA thanking the Parish Council for their support with the S137 grant for the 5k and 10k race which despite the weather was a great success.

ITEMS FOR INFORMATION:
93:  Cllr. Cook was pleased to inform Members a new incumbent had been selected for St. Dunstan’s. The Clerk tabled an article which included a photograph of Reverend Ann Pollington.  Cllr. Cook suggested sending her a card to welcome her. Cllr. Clifford shared the information with Members that Reverend Pollington keeps chickens.  Cllr. Swann stated that in the past she had been a horticulturist.
94:  Cllr. Holmes reported that he had attended an evening invitation to the Museum on the 15th July.  It had been a very pleasant evening.  Cllr. Veitch stated that she had sent a letter of thanks.  It was a shame that more Members had not attended.

95:  Cllr. Hall as a Borough Councillor reported that the lottery bid for the Cultural & Learning Hub in Tunbridge Wells had failed.
96:  Borough Councillor Hannam informed Members that he had put an article in the Sissinghurst magazine regarding reducing the speed limit through Sissinghurst to 20 mph but he only received two responses both in support. He would welcome the views of Members.

Cllr. Clifford asked him whether he would be attending the rural speed meeting being arranged by Helen Grant MP. Cllr. Hannam confirmed that hopefully he would be able to attend.  He confirmed to Cllr. Clifford that it was not too late to send comments to him. Cllr. Rook informed Cllr. Hannam on the differences between 20 mph speed limits and 20 mph zones.  In some cases there needs to be specific means of slowing the traffic down i.e. humps or chicanes.  

Cllr. Hannam mentioned the amenity refuse vehicle and the option of parishes chipping in to keep it going.  He is trying to pass on information to parishioners on ways to cut the costs i.e. by recycling and by using the refuse tips themselves.  

The Chairman closed the meeting to enable any parishioners to make comments.

Beryl Bancroft said it was an interesting meeting hearing people’s views.  She hoped that gradually things will gel together and move forward.  Joy Temple agreed stating that she liked to hear a good debate.  She stated that a councillor has a right to criticise another councillor but the article on the front of the Courier sent in anonymously has put the Town into disrepute. Kim Fletcher stated that councillors generally stood for the good of the community, some councillors are taking positions, and there are divisions.  He suggested that they should think why they are there – are they there for the good of the community or for their own agendas.  The Parish Council is here to support the people of Cranbrook and Sissinghurst.  He was disappointed at part of the debate.  
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